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Waltham Conservation Commission

December 17, 2015

Meeting Minutes
Meeting called to order at 7:02 p.m.
Attendees: Chairman Bill Doyle, Co-Chairman Philip Moser, Gerard Dufromont, Maureen Fowler (arrived at 7:06 p.m.), Tali Gill-Austern, Daniel Keleher
Absent: Brad Baker
Public Hearing (Continued from 12-10-2015)
Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-705 (Comments: Cut and fill for flood storage loss vs. compensatory storage needs to be done incrementally for each elevation (1 foot). Compensatory storage areas need to have unrestricted hydraulic connection to stream. Mechanical sweeper needs to be vacuum type since rotary type not very effective. What is plan for parked vehicles under building during flood events? Outlet pipe should have shutoff valve in case of spill in underground parking area. Please provide responses to above comments to MassDEP.)
Applicant: Storage Development Partners, LLC

Property Location: 96 Linden Street

Project Type: A proposed 4-story 121,425 sq. ft. self-storage facility building with an associated

14 space parking lot beneath the building on an existing lot with one structure.
Jeff Bord, BL Companies, represented the applicant.  He stated that they noted at the site visit the Commission’s concern re: being granted access to maintain the back area of the property and having permission to clean it out to alleviate some of the flooding concerns.  Another concern that came up was re: compensatory storage.  It was also a concern of DEP’s, and the applicant submitted responses to their questions re: incremental and cumulative storage.  There will be 4,250 cubic yards of additional storage on top of the required that they are providing from the additional footprint that they are putting within the flood plain. 

Mr. Keleher asked Mr. Bord to comment on DEP’s comment re: the hydraulic connection.  Mr. Bord stated that it was a miscommunication with Mr. Bogue from DEP and they clarified that the parking would be limited to 14 spaces underneath the building, rather than having parking underneath the entire structure.  DEP no longer had any concerns on that issue.  Mr. Keleher asked the elevation of the grade compared with the stream.  Mr. Boyd stated that the stream’s elevation is ~27/28.  The elevations on site are being taken down to 34 ½ (currently they are at 36).  The flood plain’s elevation is 40.  

Mr. Moser asked if the north edge of the building will coincide with where it’s at now. Mr. Bord replied that it will.
Mr. Moser asked what the prognosis is for survival of trees along the fence line.  Mr. Bord stated they are staying away from the fence line and keeping their footings and foundations significantly away (~15 ft. or so) and supplementing with additional plantings.  Mr. Gill-Austern asked how far back the pillars are.  Mr. Bord noted they are back 15 – 20 ft.  More or less 10 ft. for the columns.
Mrs. Fowler asked for the planting plan.  Mr. Bord stated they will be planting mountain laurels and common witch hazels.  Mrs. Fowler asked about their invasive management plan.  Mr. Bord stated it will be noted in the O & M manual.  Mrs. Fowler would like to hear more about the plans for invasive removal and installation of natives.  Mr. Bord read the plan and Mrs. Fowler pointed out that there is no mention of invasive removal.  Mr. Moser noted that invasive removal is in the Commission’s standard Order of Conditions.
Mrs. Fowler asked about the catch basins and stormceptors.  Mr. Bord stated there are no catch basins.  

Mr. Dufromont asked what the substance is that’s being used underneath the building in areas other than where the cars are parked.  Mr. Bord replied that it will be 8 inches of clean stone with a perforated pipe system that leads to the outlet control structure.  All the roof water is going to an outlet control structure.  

Mr. Doyle noted that all of the gravel which exists now will be paved and there will only be roof runoff which is clean.  Mrs. Fowler clarified that there will be no dumpsters or trash.  The trash will be taken out by a private company. She asked if the owner would be open to adding benches.  Mr. Bord stated that the owner was amenable to all recommendations made at the site visit.

Mr. Keleher asked about how the lack of sunlight will affect the bank.  Mr. Bord did not know.
Mr. Gill-Austern stated the area will flood.  Is there any cleaning or maintenance of the parking lot that will be provided for?  Mr. Bord noted that it was also a concern of DEP’s and the applicant has agreed to use mechanical sweepers.  
Mr. Doyle opened up the hearing to comments from the public.
City Councilor Robert Waddick noted that the prior filings were residential and asked if any part of the new proposal would be residential. (No.)  He feels that the storage facility is a better use of the site.  The improvements would improve the flood control on the site and it’s better than what has been proposed in the past.  It’s a difficult site to develop and it’s reassuring that we won’t be putting residents down there.
Mr. Doyle stated that the Commission would like a written invasives removal plan.  Mr. Moser noted that oriental bittersweet and Japanese knotweed are on the site.

Motion to close the public hearing made by Mr. Keleher, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.

Motion to issue a positive Order of Conditions with the following conditions: 1 - provide an invasive species management plan along the north side of the property and the river, 2 - provide a bench at the eastern side of the property, 3 - identify the sweeping of the parking lot and sidewalks to be “mechanical” sweeping. 
Motion made by Mr. Keleher, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.  Motion passed.
Public Meeting (Continued from 12-10-2015)
Request for Certificate of Compliance: DEP File # 316-176
Applicant: Johanna David
Property Location: 501 Lexington Street, Unit 42
Atty. Beth Nolan, represented the applicant.  This is a request for a partial Certificate of Compliance, releasing Unit 42 from the Order of Conditions issued in 1988. Atty. Nolan has requested the condominium association to apply for a complete Certificate of Compliance.  The Commission issued a partial certificate in 2012 for Unit 103 and it was granted.  Mr. Doyle sent a letter to the association in 2012 asking for them to request a Certificate of Compliance.  The association will not apply because the Order of Conditions has expired.  The Commission cannot enforce the order against Ms. David because she has owned the property longer than three years.  

Mrs. Fowler referred to The Environmental Handbook for Conservation Commissions.  It states, “The Certificate of Compliance is a document by which the authority indicates a document that a project has been satisfactorily completed. The Commission only responds when it’s applied for.  The COC is the strongest and last enforcement tool a Commission has.  It should never be issued if there is a problem!”.
Mr. Doyle stated that the Commission wants the Order of Conditions closed out so that we don’t have this anymore so that every time a unit changes hands, the unit owner doesn’t have to go through this process.  He stated that the Commission can look into what expired means.  Need to see what the effect to the wetlands are.  Mr. Dufromont asked if they could approve this now as they did in 2012, but notify the board and the current unit owners that the Commission may not approve future filings until the condo association files the proper paperwork.
Mr. Keleher noted that he and Mr. Dufromont went on the site visit.  There was nothing that struck them that there is a problem.  Most of the development is far back from the wetlands area.  Appeared to be no violation.  

Mrs. Fowler read the partial Certificate of Compliance regulations: “Only part of the project is complete, but the applicant needs partial release for scheduling or financial reasons.  The applicant is still required to get a final approval and a complete Certificate of Compliance”.  

Atty. Nolan pointed out that the Order of Conditions can only be enforced against unit owners who have purchased property within the past three years, not the condominium association.
Mr. Dufromont made the suggestion to vote on issuing a partial Certificate of Compliance.

Mr. Keleher is in favor of issuing a partial and having a policy of the board to continue to issue partial Certificates of Compliance when future unit owners of the Clark’s Pond development come to the Commission.  Motion to issue a partial Certificate of Compliance made by Mr. Keleher, seconded by Mr. Moser.   
5 ayes (Mr. Doyle, Mr. Dufromont, Mr. Gill-Austern, Mr. Keleher, Mr. Moser), 1 nay (Mrs. Fowler).  

Motion passed.
Public Hearing 
Notice of Intent:  DEP File # (not yet assigned)

Applicant:  Chapel Hill Chauncy Hall School
Property Location: Off of Beaver and Lexington Streets

Project Type:  Renovations to Worcester Hall dormitory and related site improvements.
Al Trakimas, Sitec Environmental, represented the applicant. He stated that they are proposing renovations to Worcester Hall, which serves as a dormitory. They also propose to improve the grounds outside of the building.  The school would like to incorporate a boardwalk from the existing driveway which crosses Chester Brook over to a pavilion and another walkway. It would not get any closer to the wetlands or the top of the slope.  The existing walkway will be torn out and replaced with the boardwalk.  The existing parking area on the southern side of the building will be removed and replaced with grass and shrubs.  There will be no change to the building footprint.  There will be a deck that will extend over the embankment.  Jonathan Austin noted that the deck will have enclosed stairs at either end with bay windows. The boardwalk will slope up to the deck.
Mr. Doyle clarified with Mr. Austin that the paved pathway will be removed, a wooden boardwalk installed, and the entire boardwalk and the deck are up on helical piles.
Mr. Gill-Austern asked how many residents are in the dorm.  Gwen Pojasek stated the capacity is 75 students plus 6 faculty apartments.  
Mr. Gill-Austern asked if they would use the area for events.  Ms. Pojasek replied, “No”.

Mrs. Fowler asked what the deck is made of.  Mr. Austin stated it will be a pressure-treated wood structure called black locust which is an invasive tree species that has been used for a long time for fence posts.  It has a natural chemical in the wood that prevents rotting.  

Mrs. Fowler asked what a helical pile is.  Mr. Austin replied that it is like a giant screw that is screwed into the ground. Once it reaches a certain resistance, you cut it off and put a stirrup on it and that carries the 2 x 4.
Mrs. Fowler asked how many will they need.  Mr. Austin stated they would need two every eight feet.  It replaces the footing and all the binder.  Mrs. Fowler asked how long the deck is.  Mr. Austin replied it is 460 feet (34 ft. off the face of the building and 24 feet wide).
Mr. Gill-Austern asked if there is planned water access from the deck (No) and if there will be a full railing around the deck (Yes).  Mr. Doyle asked if the deck goes over water at any point (No).

Mr. Gill-Austern asked if they are losing any major trees in the way of the deck.  Mr. Trakimas stated that it appears there will be one 12-inch tree.  Mr. Doyle asked for information on the landscape plan.  Lisa Giersbach,   landscape architect, stated that the only trees (two maples) they would be removing are in the area of the parking lot to make an open space for the students.  A series of arborvitae (screening hedge) along the edge of the road, and possibly two decaying maple trees right along the edge of the Chester Brook will be also removed.

The planting plan is to create planting beds near the building and to plant around the boardwalk.

Mr. Doyle asked for Ms. Giersbach’s opinion of invasives along the easterly side of the building.  Ms. Giersbach noted there is an opportunity to remove invasives.  Anything they take out they would like to replace with natives to stabilize the slope.  
Mr. Moser asked if there is any regrading involved.  Mr. Trakimas stated there is some regrading near the pavilion where the new walkway comes in.  It will be less steep where the regrading is being done than the remainder of the bank.  The area near the visitor pavilion is proposed to become steeper, but not any steeper than the surrounding areas.  
Mrs. Fowler asked about the O & M plan re: plowed snow.  “Plowed snow from the paved areas including Worcester Hall shall be stored on the lawn area south of the building.”  She asked how they are going to maintain the walkway.  Mr. Trakimas replied that the snow will be put on the grassy area, which was the parking area.
Mr. Doyle opened up comments to the public.  Mr. Waddick asked if this project is proposing any change to the entrance on Beaver St.  Mr. Trakimas replied, “No”.  Most of the changes will be to the interior of Worcester Hall.

Site visit is scheduled for Tues., Dec. 22nd at 7:15 a.m.  
Mr. Austin wanted to note that the proposals are to soften the building and make it blend in with the natural landscape.  Mr. Doyle asked if the school would be open to extending this Notice of Intent to include a Phase II to do invasive management on the other side (go around the whole perimeter of the pond without having to come back).
Motion to continue to next public hearing made by Mr. Gill-Austern, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Public Hearing 
Abbreviated Notice of Resource Area Delineation:  DEP File # (not yet assigned)

Applicant:  Bentley University
Property Location:  400 Beaver Street
Project Type:  Approval of the boundary of wetland resource areas.
Mr. Moser and Mr. Doyle recused themselves due to a potential conflict of interest.
Jeremy Fennell, Epsilon Associates, represented the applicant.
When they did the wetland delineation in November, they found a bordering vegetated wetland and an inland bank.  Shown on plan is the 100-year floodplain with an elevation of 39.7 feet (this is the area around the pond and stream).  

Mr. Dufromont asked what the purpose is of what they intend to do with this land.  Mr. Fennell stated they are contemplating to install a new arena.  The university requested the delineation so they know what their constraints are.  Mr. Dufromont stated if Bentley were to build an arena, his concern is they would be building closer to the neighbors on the right.
Mr. Gill-Austern summarized that they’ve given the Commission a plan, they’ve identified where the water is, they’ve identified the delineation of the wetlands, and the area that has restrictions.  
Mrs. Fowler feels that since it’s an area of concern for residents and the city, it might be a good idea for a site visit with the applicant and engineer to confirm the locations of the wetlands.
Mr. Fennell noted that LEC delineated the area this summer and Epsilon agreed with their delineation.

Mrs. Fowler opened up comments from the public.  Jay Luck, neighbor, asked if the end of Marianne Road is not proposed to be changed.  

Mrs. Fowler stated this is an ANRAD, which is a resource delineation.  This does not preclude Bentley from filing a Notice of Intent to build an arena somewhere else.
Robert Waddick is very disappointed in Bentley University not notifying the neighbors about a potential arena and that they have to find this out at a public hearing.  He asked the Commission to take a look at the area along Linden Street when they are at the school for the site visit.  Before the construction work that started very recently, there were (and still are) huge piles of soil, brush, construction equipment, and trailers all within the wetlands resource area. He isn’t sure if there is an Order of Conditions for the project, or if they are in compliance with the Wetlands Protection Act.
Mr. Keleher noted that Bentley needs to determine first where an arena will be built before notifying the neighbors.

Site visit is scheduled for Tues., Dec. 22nd at 8:00 a.m.  Public is welcome to attend.

Motion to continue to the next public meeting made by Mr. Gill-Austern, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  
Motion passed.

Motion to take a two-minute recess made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.  Motion passed.

Correspondence
· 380 Lexington Street:  Update the letter and have it addressed to the City Auditor.  
· Estate Planning Outreach Grants for Open Space Committees:  Forward to Catherine Cagle in the Planning Department.
· Federal and state mandates request: The Conservation Commission has no mandates.
Old Business  
Chairman Doyle
· No updates
Mr. Dufromont
· No updates
Mrs. Fowler

· No updates
Mr. Gill-Austern

· Conservation restrictions:  Mr. Gill-Austern will work on this over the break.
Mr. Keleher

· No updates
Mr. Moser

· Prospect Hill trash:  Meeting is scheduled for Fri., Dec. 18th at 11:00 a.m. at Prospect Hill Park.
Site visit reports
· Mr. Keleher and Mr. Dufromont attended the site visit at Clark’s Pond.  There is a concrete culvert and a tire in the water.  There is also a drainage pipe that leads to the wetlands and it is eroded.  Commission to find out who the president is of the association at Clark’s Pond for Bill and to get more info from DEP first before approaching the association re: closing out the outstanding Order of Conditions.

· Mr. Dufromont went out to 404 Wyman Street and everything was in place per the Commission’s request and looked good.

Motion to adjourn made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Keleher.  Motion passed.

Meeting adjourned at 9:05 p.m.
Approved 1-14-2016


